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Chairman, President Asakawa, distinguished Governors and Delegates, Ladies and Gentlemen, 
 
On behalf of the Kingdom of the Netherlands I want to express our gratitude to the Government 
of the Philippines and Management for hosting the 55th Annual Meeting of the Asian Development 
Bank. This is the moment when we all come together to show our commitment to the Bank, our 
appreciation to all the hardworking ADB staff and Management who have kept the ship on course 
during the pandemic, and to discuss ways to navigate through the rough seas we find ourselves 
in. I also take this opportunity to express my heartfelt sympathy for the people and Government 
of Pakistan suffering the impact of the floods, a natural disaster which we in our low-lying country 
are very familiar with. 
 
Excellencies, Ladies and Gentlemen,  
 
The developing member countries of the Bank are facing several challenges: a lingering COVID-
19 pandemic, inflationary pressures, diminished economic growth, the fallout of the Russian 
invasion in Ukraine, threatened food security, and the impacts of climate change, to name a few. 
These challenges have an impact on the Bank as well. In order for the Bank to maintain its position 
as the preferred partner for regional countries, we have to make changes in three vital areas.  
 
First of all, we need to transform the Asian Development Bank into the Region’s Climate Bank. 
We thank President Asakawa for expressing this ambition, which we fully support. An ambition 
that is accompanied by the goals to achieve full Paris Alignment by 2023 and $100 billion in 
climate finance by 2030 from the Bank’s own resources. In these difficult times this is a target that 
will not be easy to meet, but it will be essential for the future of Developing Member Countries 
and of the world at large. We ask the President to pay particular attention to the nexus climate-
food security, as well as climate and water management. 
 
Secondly, big ambitions require big financial means. It is therefore more imperative than ever to 
manage the Bank’s capital in line with best practices while protecting its rating and optimizing the 
use of its resources. The combination of declining lending headroom and the risk that the Capital 
Utilization Ratio (CUR) reaches the alarm zones in the near future is extremely worrying. We 
expect ADB to update its Capital Adequacy Framework, including high-quality risk governance 
reforms, to proactively and efficiently manage capital, such as sovereign concentration limits and 
packages of pre-defined countervailing measures some of which would be automatically triggered 
at certain risk thresholds.  
 
Finally, an organization that supports countries to be resilient should be resilient itself. The new 
organizational review provides an opportunity to prepare the Bank for the decades to come and 
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critically review structures that have been in place for many years. However, we should keep in 
mind that change is not the goal here but rather a means to improving the impact that the Bank 
achieves on the ground.  
 
With these three essential changes, we can work together towards a Bank that is fit for the future. 
The Netherlands looks forward to remaining an engaged partner of the Bank and of our partner 
countries in the Asia Pacific. 


	Netherlands

